
CM\866744EN.doc PE388.747v04-00

EN United in diversity EN

EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT 2009 - 2014

Committee on Petitions

06.05.2011

NOTICE TO MEMBERS

Subject: Petition 0354/2006 by Mr. Rodney Maile (British), on alleged pollution along 
side the Cleddau Estuary as a result of the activity of the two companies Exxon 
and Qater

1. Summary of petition

The petitioner maintains that Exxon and Quater companies' project to transport Liquefied 
Natural Gas (LNG) into Cleddau Estuary (West Wales, UK) represents a serious threat for the 
lives of people and property in the area. The petitioner alleges that the port and the Cleddau 
Estuary are totally unsuited for receiving cargos with LNG, which poses a serious risk of 
pollution. He argues that public opinion was never consulted about this project and asks the 
European Parliament to have the situation investigated.

2. Admissibility

Declared admissible on 20 September 2006. Information requested from the Commission 
under Rule 192(4).

3. Commission reply, received on 7 May 2007.

I. Background

The project concerns the supply of liquefied natural gas (LNG) to a port terminal located in 
the Cleddau Estuary, West Wales.

II. The petition

The petitioner complains that the port terminal and the Cleddau estuary are unsuited for 
receiving LNG cargo and that the planned project will pose a considerable risk to people and 
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property in the vicinity of the terminal. The petitioner states that in proposing to undertake 
this operation, the companies concerned have ignored the manual of safety procedures for 
LNG operators, ships and terminal operators by placing ships transporting LNG in a position 
where ignition sources have not been excluded. The petitioner complains that the significant 
risks associated with the project, and the consequences to the local community were an 
accident with one of the LNG ships to occur, have not been fully addressed by the companies 
concerned. 

III. The Commission's comments to the petition

On the basis of the limited information available to the Commission to date, the following 
could be stated:

The assessment has to limit itself to possible infringements of Community law. The 
Commission cannot go beyond its competence according to Article 211 EC and raise issues 
which are not linked with Community law. The issue here appears to concern compliance 
with obligations under the Seveso II Directive1 which are aimed at the prevention of major 
accidents which involve dangerous substances and the limitation of their consequences for 
man and the environment. The Directive applies to establishments where dangerous 
substances are present in quantities equal or in excess of the quantities listed in Annex I 
(Threshold Liquefied extremely flammable gases (including LPG) and natural gas : 50/200 
tons).

Exclusions from the provisions of the Directive are set out under Article 4. In particular, 
under Article 4(c) the Directive shall not apply to "the transport of dangerous substances and 
intermediate temporary storage by road, rail, internal waterways, sea or air, outside the 
establishments covered by this Directive, including loading and unloading and transport to 
and from another means of transport at docks, wharves and marshalling yards".

With regard to the dangerous goods transport rules, the transport of LNG by ships to the port 
in question is regulated by the international agreement "International Maritime Dangerous 
Goods Code". There is no relevant Community legislation for sea transport.

The transport of LNG from the terminal further into inland is regulated by two EU Directives, 
94/55/EC by road transport and 96/49/EC by rail transport, which effectively apply two 
international agreements on dangerous goods transport to the territory of EU: "European 
Agreement concerning the International Carriage of Dangerous Goods by Road" and 
"Regulations concerning the International Carriage of Dangerous Goods by Rail".

IV. Conclusions

In light of the exclusion in the relevant Community legislation for projects of this type and on 
the basis of the information provided, the Commission is not in a position to identify an 
infringement of Community law in the present case.

                                               
1 Council Directive 96/82/EC of 9 December 1996 on the control of major-accident hazards involving 
dangerous substances, OJ L 10, 14.1.1997, p.13
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4. Further Commission reply, received on 15 May 2009.

The main issue in the petition concerns compliance with the specific provisions of the EIA 
Directive (Directive 85/337/EEC1 as amended by 97/11/EC2 and 2003/35/EC3).The aim of the 
EIA Directive is to ensure that before consent is given, projects likely to have significant 
effects on the environment by virtue of their nature, size or location are made subject to an 
assessment with regard to their effects.

Article 3 of the EIA Directive requires that such an assessment shall identify, describe and 
assess the direct and indirect effects of a project on the following factors:
- human beings, fauna and flora;
- soil, water, air, climate and the landscape; 
- material assets and the cultural heritage;
- the interaction between the factors mentioned in the first, second and third indents.

Article 5 states that the developer shall provide, inter alia, data required to identify and assess 
the main effects which the project is likely to have on the environment. Article 6 states that 
Member States shall ensure that information gathered under Article 5 is made available to the 
public. 
The petition concerns the EIA process undertaken for the proposed development of two 
terminals for the storage of LNG, referred to as South Hook Terminal and Dragon Terminal, 
lying to the west and east of the town of Milford Haven respectively. The petitioner makes 
two allegations: firstly, that the issue of marine safety regarding the operation of the terminals 
was not fully considered by the decision-making authorities (Pembrokeshire County Council 
and Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority) before granting the necessary consents for 
the construction of the terminals in 2004 and that members of the public were not provided 
with information about the assessment of marine risk, in particular of the risks of accidents 
and the consequences thereof for the local population. The main development consents for the 
two terminals were granted as follows: in the case of South Hook Terminal, on 18 December 
2003; in the case of Dragon Terminal, on 19 March 2003.

In accordance with the requirements of Article 3 of the EIA Directive, as part of the issues to 
be considered, the environmental statement for the two terminal projects should have dealt 
with all aspects of safety, including those arising from risks to the population on shore. Whilst 
the Commission understands that there is debate as to the possible risk of an accident 
involving LNG in practice, the obligations under the EIA Directive would require that 
suitable risk assessments are undertaken for the different terminals to identify any potential 
risk and ensure that the public concerned is informed.

                                               
1 OJ L 175, 5.7.1985, p. 40-48
2 OJ L 73, 14.3.1997, p. 5-15
3 OJ L 156, 25.6.2003, p. 17-25
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On the basis of information provided by the complainant, it appears that limited risk 
assessments were, in practice, undertaken for the two terminals. In relation to South Hook 
terminal, we understand that the EIA relating to that development was prepared by RPS and 
dated April 2003. Whilst the study does refer to a number of potential hazard scenarios for the 
site, it does not go into further detail.  On this basis, it is not possible to conclude that a full 
risk assessment had been undertaken for the South Hook Terminal or indeed that meaningful 
qualitative information about marine risks was made available to the competent authorities or 
the public concerned prior to development consent for the project being granted.  The 
“concept hazard identification study” referred to in the environmental statement may provide 
further information, but we understand from the complainant that, further to requests for 
access to the document, the copy provided had certain areas, including in relation to health 
and safety, omitted. On the basis of information available to the Commission it is, therefore, 
not clear whether this document was made available to the public in accordance with Article 5 
of the EIA Directive.

In relation to the Dragon Terminal, the Commission has been informed that two 
environmental statements (dated April 2003 and January 2004) were produced which sought 
to address the marine risks. The Commission would note that the reports post-date the main 
decision to grant planning permission for the Dragon Terminal, being 19 March 2003. 
Similarly, the Commission is not aware if the reports referred to were made available to the 
public.

In light of the risk assessments undertaken and the information made available to the 
competent authorities and the public, further information in relation to the requirements of the 
EIA Directive in respect of the two LNG terminals at Milford Haven is required from the UK 
authorities. The Commission will raise this issue with the UK authorities and provide an 
update to the Committee on the basis of the new information received.

5. Further Commission reply, received on 22nd January 2010.

Further to its previous communication dated 15th May 2009, the Commission can confirm that 
it is continuing to follow up on the information provided by the petitioners in order to assess 
compliance with the requirements of EU environmental law. To this end, it has addressed a 
number of issues for clarification with the UK authorities. Once there are further substantial 
developments in relation to the issues raised by the petitioner, the Commission will inform the 
Committee on Petitions accordingly. 

6. Further Commission reply (REV. III), received on 6 May 2011.

The Commission discussed this petition file with the United Kingdom authorities at a meeting 
which took place in December 2010. At this meeting, the Commission reiterated its opinion 
that the risk assessments of the marine element of these two Liquid Natural Gas (LNG) 
projects should legitimately have formed part of the environmental impact assessment carried 
out under Directive 85/337/EEC as amended by Directives 97/11/EC and 2003/35/EC. The 
UK authorities repeated their opinion that this was not an interpretation of the directive that 
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they shared. Given the uncertainty and delay involved in referring such a question to the 
Court of Justice, it was decided to investigate whether a more pragmatic solution could be 
found, with each side agreeing to disagree on the interpretation of the directive. The key aim 
is that local residents are provided with reassurance that the safety of the terminals has been 
fully assessed. The United Kingdom authorities have agreed to find such a solution, whilst 
maintaining their view that this is not within the scope of the requirements of the directive. 

The United Kingdom authorities informed the Commission that safety considerations relating 
to the LNG terminals are of paramount importance to them and that considerable work had 
been undertaken with regard to assessing the marine risks before consents for the LNG 
terminals were granted. The United Kingdom authorities have proposed that the existing work 
undertaken by the Milford Haven Port Authority, as part of their ongoing legal responsibility 
to ensure safe movement of shipping within the port, be utilised and presented in a format 
comparable to that undertaken in respect of onshore risks. The United Kingdom authorities 
have, therefore, been investigating whether it will be technically possible to draw together the 
information complied by the Port Authority into a series of maps comparable to those 
available for onshore risks.  Given the specialist nature of this work and the need to co-
ordinate expert technical input, the United Kingdom authorities informed the Commission 
that they will be in a position to confirm whether such a three zone map can be produced by 
early June 2011. The resulting maps would display the three zones that correspond to three 
levels of risk to an individual, either side of the shipping routes to the terminals. It 
is envisaged that the maps would be accompanied by an explanatory note and would be 
compiled by independent consultants.  The Commission was informed that the Health and 
Safety Laboratory Ltd, an agency of the Health and Safety Executive, is currently advising 
United Kingdom authorities on this matter and that it is hoped to make this information 
available to the European Parliament and the wider public in early autumn 2011. 

The Commission will examine the information to be provided by the United Kingdom 
authorities with a view to determining its conformity with the relevant EU legislation. In 
January 2011, the Commission adopted guidelines providing guidance on the implementation 
of the EU nature legislation in estuaries and coastal zones, with particular attention to port 
developments. The guidelines can be found at:

http://ec.europa.eu/environment/nature/natura2000/management/docs/guidance_doc.pdf


